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Oregon Department of Fish and Wildlife Responses to Written Comments 

Submitted on the December 8 Draft Conservation Plan for 
Spring Chinook Salmon in the Rogue Species Management Unit 

 
 
References to pages or appendixes are applicable to the draft plan dated 
December 8, 2006, unless otherwise noted. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Larry Baines: 
 
1. Impacts of marine mammals and wading by anglers were considered (see pages 
22-24 and pages 28).  Also, a potential management action was crafted to 
address the extent of marine mammal impacts (see item A7(e) in Appendix F) and 
is included in Alternative 8 (see page 39). 
 
Predation and angler wading are not likely primary factors that limit  
attainment of desired status.  There are multiple indications that spring 
chinook salmon in the Rogue SMU have differentially declined in relation to 
fall chinook salmon in nearby areas (see pages 32-34).  No rationale could be 
developed as to why predation, or angler wading, could differentially impact 
spring chinook salmon as compared to fall chinook salmon.  An exception is  
that juvenile steelhead and coho salmon, released from Cole M. Rivers Hatchery, 
prey upon newly emergent fry of spring chinook salmon (see pages 22-23). 
 
Response to comments submitted by Caleb Ross Bell: 
 
1. The stated preference for Alternative 8 is noted. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Steve Beyerlin: 
 
1. Yes, there is an indication that the production of naturally produced 
spring chinook salmon has improved recently in the Rogue River SMU.  Among 
spring chinook salmon that passed the fish counting station at Gold Ray Dam, 
naturally produced fish composed 11-28% of the returns in 1994-2002 and 32-46% 
of the returns in 2003-2006.  Annual releases of juvenile spring chinook 
salmon, and release strategies, remained roughly unchanged during 1990-2002.  
Extremely low spawning escapement during the early 1990s was likely the 
primary factor that accounted for the low returns of naturally produced fish 
in the mid to late 1990s. 
 
ODFW believes that an increase in the production of naturally produced 
juvenile spring chinook salmon is primarily responsible for the increase in 
the percentage of naturally produced fish among returning adults in 2003-2006.  
For example, naturally produced fish composed 46% of the spring chinook that 
passed the fish counting station at Gold Ray Dam in 2003, the year before the 
“one and three” emergency regulation was implemented. 
 
In addition, during years of low adult returns, there is data that suggests 
that, even for an annual harvest limit of one naturally produced fish, 
additional conservation measures are likely warranted in order to ensure that 
fishery impacts do not exceed optimum of all components of the population (see 
page 32). 
 
2. Alternative 9 does not preclude the harvest of naturally produced fish.  
Rather, it shifts harvest opportunities from early-run and mid-run fish to 
late-run fish.  Late-run fish remain relatively abundant as compared to early-
run and mid-run fish (see Figure 3). 
 
3. Freshwater fishery strategies proposed under Alternative 9 are designed to 
ensure that total fishery impacts (freshwater and ocean) do not exceed 40% for 
any component of the naturally produced population (see pages 30-31).  This 
level of impact that is estimated to be optimum for healthy populations of 
chinook salmon that have similar maturation patterns to those of naturally 
produced spring chinook salmon in the Rogue SMU.     
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4. ODFW believes that early-run fish will continue to be harvested in the 
freshwater fisheries at rates that exceed optimum, if the current “one and 
three” regulation continues.  This belief is based on the premise that anglers 
will likely keep the first three naturally produced spring chinook salmon 
caught during a season.    
 
5. The stated preference for Alternative 8 is noted. 
 
6. Yes, the removal of Savage Rapids Dam will result in an increase in the 
abundance of naturally produced spring chinook salmon.  However, the level of 
increase remains the subject of debate because empirical estimates of impacts 
are not available.  If the dam has a marked affect on the abundance of 
naturally produced spring chinook salmon, then desired status will be attained 
more quickly, regardless of which alternative suite of management strategies 
is employed. 
 
It should also be noted that there is no reason to believe that removal of 
Savage Rapids Dam will differentially affect the different components of the 
natural population.  As described in the desired status statement (see pages 
13-15), there is an expressed desire to selectively increase the abundance of 
early-run and mid-run components of the natural population.  Thus, concern 
about selective fishery impacts remain valid, unless an expansion of spawning 
habitat results in an increase in the abundance of naturally produced early-
run and mid-run fish.   
 
Response to comments submitted by Ron Buntrock: 
 
1. The stated preference for Alternative 8 is noted. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Kristal Carpenter: 
 
1. The stated preference for Alternative 8 is noted. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Shaun Carpenter: 
 
1. The stated preference for Alternative 8 is noted. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Lynn Chandler: 
 
1. Impacts of a myriad of predators were considered (see pages 22-24).  
Potential management actions were crafted to address impacts of marine mammals 
and cormorants (see page 3 of Appendix F) and are included in Alternative 8 
(see pages 39). 
 
Predation is not likely a primary factor that limits attainment of desired 
status.  There are multiple indications that spring chinook salmon in the 
Rogue SMU have differentially declined in relation to fall chinook salmon in 
nearby areas (see pages 32-34).  No rationale could be developed as to why 
predation could differentially impact spring chinook salmon as compared to 
fall chinook salmon.  An exception is that juvenile steelhead and coho salmon 
released from Cole M. Rivers Hatchery prey upon newly emergent fry of spring 
chinook salmon (see pages 22-23). 
 
2. The construction and operation of Lost Creek Dam has significantly impacted 
the abundance and life history of spring chinook salmon in the Rogue SMU.  The 
primary impacts of the dam, and reservoir operation, are presented and 
discussed in the draft plan (see pages 8-10). 
 
Response to comments submitted by Tom Dover: 
 
1. Yes, the advisory committee and ODFW are concerned about the quality and 
quantity of spawning habitat for spring chinook salmon in the Rogue River.  
However, without estimates of scour rates in the Rogue River below Lost Creek 
Lake, and without estimates of recruitment rates of gravel from Big Butte 
Creek, development of specific steps to maintain (and possibly restore) spring 
chinook salmon spawning habitat is conjectural, and employed actions may 
create more damage as compared to no action at all. 
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2. Recoveries of spawned carcasses during surveys conducted in 2004-2006 
indicated that the area between Big Butte Creek and Elk Creek remains a very 
important spawning habitat for spring chinook salmon. 
 
3. Yes, gravel moving through Elk Creek Dam is trapped in the stilling basin 
immediately below the dam.  However, the design of the current dam leads to at 
least some scouring of that gravel from the stilling basin during flood-level 
flows.  It is currently unknown whether the system has reached equilibrium 
(gravel in = gravel out).  The draft plan will be revised to reflect that Elk 
Creek Dam may also reduce recruitment of gravel to the Rogue River.  
 
4. As stated in the comment, man-made passage barriers are being removed in 
the Little Butte Creek system.  These actions will help adult salmonids 
migrate upstream to spawning areas during low flow periods.  However, ODFW 
projects that a minimum of 100 cfs, at the mouth, will be needed to allow for 
spring chinook salmon to migrate in Little Butte Creek.  While the fish may be 
able to physically migrate at lower flows, higher flows are needed to ensure 
that water temperatures are conducive for upstream migration.  Water 
temperature modeling efforts consistently show that increased flow results in 
decreased water temperatures during early autumn, for small streams in the 
interior basins of coastal streams in the western United States.   
 
Spring chinook salmon migrate into, and spawn in, Big Butte Creek; but spawn 
in Little Butte Creek or Bear Creek only during those rare years when rain 
increases tributary flows in mid to late September.  Physical parameters of 
each stream, at the mouth, are summarized below for the period of September 15 
through October 15.  Note that the summary includes average water 
temperatures.  Water temperatures in late September usually exceed 60oF in 
Little Butte and Bear creeks.   
 
       Stream                 Average Flow     Average Water Temperature 
  Big Butte Creek                93 cfs                  52oF 
  Little Butte Creek             43 cfs                  57oF 
  Bear Creek                     43 cfs                  59oF 
 
The draft plan was modified to convey the need for appropriate water 
temperatures that would allow for the upstream migration of adult spring 
chinook in Little Butte Creek. 
 
5. Higher flows in Little Butte Creek will increase the amount of spawning 
habitat for spring chinook salmon.  Other species of native fish will not be 
affected because none spawn during late September and early October. 
 
6. A potential management action was crafted to address the need to procure 
dedicated reservoir storage in order to establish a natural run of spring 
chinook salmon in Little Butte Creek (see action A11(c) of Appendix F), and 
this potential action was considered by ODFW. 
 
7. Potential management action E4(a), described in Appendix F, was considered 
during the planning process, but is not embedded in any of the alternatives 
suites of management strategies described in the draft plan. 
 
8. The equation in question was modified. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Adrienne Eide: 
 
1. The stated preference for Alternative 8 is noted. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Gloria Eide: 
 
1. The stated preference for Alternative 8 is noted. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Greg Eide: 
 
1. The stated preference for Alternative 8 is noted. 
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Response to comments submitted by Chris Fay: 
 
1. Increased hatchery releases of juvenile spring chinook salmon were 
considered during plan development.  However, there is scientific evidence 
that hatchery fish can negatively impact naturally produced fish (see pages 
26-28). About 5% of the returning hatchery fish fail to enter the hatchery and 
stray to spawn with naturally produced fish.  To help ensure the genetic 
integrity among wild fish, the advisory committee and ODFW crafted a desired 
status element designed to set a limit on the proportion of hatchery fish 
among natural spawners (see pages 13-15).  Depending on the results of actions 
taken to reduce the number of naturally spawning hatchery fish, there may be 
an increase in the number of juvenile spring chinook salmon reared and 
released from Cole M. Rivers Hatchery (see Action 4.7 of Alternative 9 on page 
44). 
 
Response to comments submitted by Wayne Fay: 
 
1. Juvenile spring chinook salmon are released from Cole M. Rivers Hatchery 
during August through October at average lengths that range five and eight 
inches.  The fish are released from the hatchery during these months because 
experiments indicated that (1) survival rates were greater as compared to 
other release times and (2) the released fish migrated downstream quickly as 
smolts, and thus did not reside at length in the Rogue River to compete with 
naturally produced juvenile chinook salmon. 
 
2. Increased hatchery releases of juvenile spring chinook salmon were 
considered during plan development.  However, there is scientific evidence 
that hatchery fish can negatively impact naturally produced fish (see pages 
26-28). About 5% of the returning hatchery fish fail to enter the hatchery and 
stray to spawn with naturally produced fish.  To help ensure the genetic 
integrity among wild fish, the advisory committee and ODFW crafted a desired 
status element designed to set a limit on the proportion of hatchery fish 
among natural spawners (see pages 13-15).  Depending on the results of actions 
taken to reduce the number of naturally spawning hatchery fish, there may be 
an increase in the number of juvenile spring chinook salmon reared and 
released from Cole M. Rivers Hatchery (see Action 4.7 of Alternative 9 on page 
44). 
 
Response to comments submitted by Jock Headlee: 
 
1. The stated preference for Alternative 8 is noted. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Bob Hearth: 
 
1. Yes, one of the primary factors that appears to limit attainment of desired 
status is harvest rates in the freshwater fisheries (see pages 32-34).  
Alternative 9 includes measures designed to ensure that harvest rates do not 
exceed optimum for all components of the run of naturally produced spring 
chinook salmon in the Rogue SMU (see pages 30-31 and Action 4.1 of Alternative 
9 on page 43). 
 
Response to comments submitted by Lynn Hescock: 
 
1. Yes, there is an indication that the production of naturally produced 
spring chinook salmon has improved recently in the Rogue River SMU.  Among 
spring chinook salmon that passed the fish counting station at Gold Ray Dam, 
naturally produced fish composed 11-28% of the returns in 1994-2002 and 32-46% 
of the returns in 2003-2006.  Annual releases of juvenile spring chinook 
salmon, and release strategies, remained roughly unchanged during 1990-2002.  
Extremely low spawning escapement during the early 1990s was likely the 
primary factor that accounted for the low returns of naturally produced fish 
in the mid to late 1990s. 
 
2. While genetic assessments failed to detect significant differences between 
wild and hatchery spring chinook salmon, there are significant life history 
differences that have a strong genetic basis (see item 10 on page 27 ).  It is 
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highly probable that improved genetic assessment tools will ultimately detect 
differences between naturally produced and hatchery fish produced in the Rogue 
Spring Chinook Salmon SMU.  As a result, the conservation plan treats hatchery 
and naturally produced fish separately.  
 
3. Alternative 8 and Alternative 9 are both embedded in the draft and will be 
considered by the Oregon Fish and Wildlife Commission.  A primary purpose of 
the draft plan is to outline alternative management strategies for the 
commission to consider prior to rule making. 
 
4. The stated preference for Alternative 8 is noted. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Ed Kammer: 
 
1. The advisory committee and ODFW considered the concept of a no fishing zone 
to protect adult spring chinook salmon holding in areas of the Rogue River 
upstream of Gold Ray Dam (options A16(d3) and A16(d4) in Appendix G).  
However, there was no support for either option after consideration of the all 
of the options available for the management of freshwater fisheries. 
 
2. Yes, the draft plan identifies that there is a good chance that the quality 
and quantity of spawning habitat for spring chinook salmon will decrease 
through time because gravel recruitment into spawning habitat is blocked by 
Lost Creek Dam (see pages 19-20).  Management actions designed to address this 
issue are embedded in all nine of the alternatives presented in the draft 
plan.  For example, see Action 1.18 in Alternative 8 (page 38) and Action 1.17 
in Alternative 9 (page 42). 
 
3. Yes, the draft plan identifies that freshwater harvest appears to be a 
primary factor that currently limits attainment of desired status, and 
identifies various options associated with the potential change in management 
of the freshwater fisheries. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Cindy Lake: 
 
1. Increased hatchery releases of juvenile spring chinook salmon were 
considered during plan development.  However, there is scientific evidence 
that hatchery fish can negatively impact naturally produced fish (see pages 
26-28). About 5% of the returning hatchery fish fail to enter the hatchery and 
stray to spawn with naturally produced fish.  To help ensure the genetic 
integrity among wild fish, the advisory committee and ODFW crafted a desired 
status element designed to set a limit on the proportion of hatchery fish 
among natural spawners (see pages 13-15).  Depending on the results of actions 
taken to reduce the number of naturally spawning hatchery fish, there may be 
an increase in the number of juvenile spring chinook salmon reared and 
released from Cole M. Rivers Hatchery (see Action 4.7 of Alternative 9 on page 
44). 
 
Response to comments submitted by Douglas McLean: 
 
1. The advisory committee and ODFW considered the concept of a no fishing zone 
to protect adult spring chinook salmon holding in areas of the Rogue River 
upstream of Gold Ray Dam (options A16(d3) and A16(d4) in Appendix G).  
However, there was no support for either option after consideration of the all 
of the options available for the management of freshwater fisheries. 
 
2. The stated support for steps to improve or establish additional spawning 
habitat in tributary streams of the Rogue River is noted. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Ron Myers: 
 
1. The stated preference for changes in Alternative 8 and Alternative 9 is 
noted.  The advisory committee and ODFW considered options for freshwater 
fisheries at length, and developed a myriad of potential management actions 
(see Appendix G).  These actions were discussed and some were incorporated 
into one or more of the nine alternatives developed during the planning 
process. 
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2. Yes, some spring chinook salmon do spawn between Gold Ray Dam and Dodge 
Bridge.  However, the ones that do spawn in this area are primarily late-run 
fish (see Table 7 on page 13).  Late-run fish are relatively abundant as 
compared to early-run and mid-run fish (see Figure 3), and the estimates of 
fishery impacts, on this portion of the population, were well below optimum 
(see Table 20 on page 31).  The purpose of the freshwater fishery proposals 
outlined in Alternative 9 is to ensure fishery impacts do not exceed optimum 
rates and to increase harvest opportunities where appropriate. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Craig Nelson: 
 
1. The stated preference for Alternative 8 is noted. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Gary Rhinehart: 
 
1. A potential management action was crafted to protect redds of spring chinook 
salmon from being dewatered (see page 2 of Appendix F).  This action is 
embedded in all nine of the alternatives presented in the drafted plan.  For 
example, see Action 1.5 in Alternative 8 (page 37) and Action 1.4 in 
Alternative 9 (page 41). 
 
2. The stated support for the current harvest limit (one and three rule) on 
naturally produced spring chinook salmon is noted.  This proposed fishery 
management action is embedded in Alternative 8. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Ron Schwarz: 
 
1. The stated preference for Alternative 8 is noted. 
 
2. Yes, there is scientific evidence that hatchery fish can negatively impact 
naturally produced fish (see pages 26-28). About 5% of the returning hatchery 
fish fail to enter the hatchery and stray to spawn with naturally produced 
fish.  To help ensure the genetic integrity among wild fish, the advisory 
committee and ODFW crafted a desired status element designed to set a limit on 
the proportion of hatchery fish among natural spawners (see pages 13-15).   
 
3. Yes, some spring chinook salmon are foul hooked in the freshwater 
fisheries.  In response to this concern, a potential management action was 
crafted to increase the effectiveness of enforcement of angling regulations.  
This action is embedded in all nine of the alternatives presented .  For 
example, see Action 4.3 in Alternative 8 (page 40) and Action 4.4 in 
Alternative 9 (page 43). 
 
Response to comments submitted by Thomas Way: 
 
1. During development of the draft plan, three data sets were used to assess  
potential stock-recruitment relationships for spring chinook salmon in the 
Rogue SMU.  Results indicated that non-Ricker style models better accounted 
for the numerical relationships between parents and progeny.  Over the range 
of spawning escapements observed, the numerical relationships between progeny 
and parents were better described by one linear and two logarithmic models as 
compared to a Ricker model (Figures 5-7).  The primary point of developing 
numerical relationship(s) between progeny and parents was to provide the best 
means to quantitatively estimate the effects of potential changes in spawning 
escapements on the subsequent natural production of spring chinook salmon. 
 
2. Yes, there is a finite capacity to naturally produce juveniles within the 
current habitat available to spring chinook salmon that spawn upstream of Gold 
Ray Dam.  The draft plan presents information that reflects the affect of 
density-dependent factors on recruitment.  Specifically, the two logarithmic 
models show that recruitment rates decrease as spawning escapement increases 
(see Figures 5-6).  The current lack of data for very high levels of spawning 
escapement makes it not possible to quantitatively identify the level of 
maximum recruitment for spring chinook salmon in the Rogue SMU. 
 
3. ODFW purposely did not include fall chinook salmon within any stock-
recruitment assessments because (1) early-run and mid-run spring chinook 
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salmon differently declined as compared to late-run spring chinook salmon and 
(2) fall chinook salmon spawn in areas primarily used by late-run spring 
chinook salmon rather than in spawning areas used by early-run and mid-run 
counterparts.  Thus, the increase in fall chinook salmon in the area upstream 
of Gold Ray Dam was judged not to be a primary factor responsible for the 
decrease in the production of spring chinook salmon. 
 
4. Yes, the draft plan conveys the conclusion that early emergence from the 
gravel increases the mortality rate among fry of spring chinook salmon.  At a 
minimum, early emergence leads to increased chances that fry will be dewatered 
and killed because river flow varies greatly during the months of January and 
February.  A management action designed to address this issue is embedded in 
all of the alternatives presented in the draft plan.  For example, see Action 
1.6 in Alternative 8 (page 37) and Action 1.5 in Alternative 9 (page 41). 
 
5. Yes, early emergence from the gravel may result in additional mortality, 
other than from just dewatering.  ODFW has considered this matter, and 
conducted experimental releases in 1985 to determine if marked fry released in 
January could be monitored through time.  Subsequent surveys failed to locate 
any of the released fish.  Thus, it is not clear how a potential experiment 
could be designed to address this issue.  Without a specific concept of 
experimental design, ODFW chose not to identify this issue as a research need. 
 
6. The comment about the importance of habitat protection, as compared to 
predator control efforts, is noted. 
 
7. The hatchery program for spring chinook salmon was designed, and is funded 
by, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers to mitigate for that portion of the 
endemic population that was blocked by the construction of Lost Creek Dam.  No 
supplementation programs for spring chinook salmon or fall chinook salmon are 
currently in place for the Rogue Spring Chinook Salmon SMU.  There is  
scientific evidence that hatchery fish can negatively impact naturally 
produced fish (see pages 26-28).  About 5% of the returning hatchery fish fail 
to enter the hatchery and stray to spawn with naturally produced fish.  To 
help ensure the genetic integrity among wild fish, the advisory committee and 
ODFW crafted a desired status element designed to set a limit on the 
proportion of hatchery fish among natural spawners (see pages 13-15). 
 
Response to comments submitted by James Wernicke: 
 
1. The stated preference for Alternative 8 is noted. 
 
Response to comments submitted by Judith Wernicke: 
 
1. Yes, the limited amount of habitat is a primary factor that limits the 
attainment of desired status for naturally produced spring chinook salmon in 
the SMU; as outlined in the draft conservation plan. 
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Oregon Department of Fish and Wildlife Responses to Verbal Comments 

Submitted During Public Meetings Held on the December 8 Draft Conservation 
Plan for Spring Chinook Salmon in the Rogue Species Management Unit 

 
 
Verbal comments on the draft conservation plan were submitted during two 
public meetings held on January 23, 2007 in Gold Beach and on January 30, 2007 
in White City.  Comments received are summarized in the following narrative, 
along with ODFW responses.  ODFW responses to verbal comments received from 
individuals who also submitted analogous written comments are presented in the 
written comments section of this document.  Questions received after the close 
of the verbal comment periods during the meetings are not presented here.  
References to pages or appendixes are applicable to the draft plan dated 
December 8, 2006, unless otherwise noted. 
 
 

Verbal Comments Received During the Meeting in Gold Beach 
 
1. Finish Elk Creek Dam to provide more water for fish. 
 
Elk Creek Dam is a partially completed structure on a tributary of the Rogue 
River near Shady Cove.  If completed, no reservoir storage is authorized for 
fishery enhancement purposes, although non-purchased storage at Lost Creek 
Lake and Applegate Lake are currently allocated for fishery enhancement 
purposes in downstream areas.   
 
Should the Elk Creek Dam be completed, reservoir operations are projected to 
cause fry of spring chinook salmon to emerge from the gravel 10-14 days 
earlier in the Rogue River downstream of Elk Creek (see page 5-34 in the Final 
Environmental Impact Statement, Supplement No. 2 United States Army Corps of 
Engineers, 1991).  This type of impact would be detrimental to the production 
of spring chinook salmon in the Rogue River (see page 8). 
 
2. Current 1&3 regulation allows guide clients the opportunity to take home 
more wild fish.  Recreational fishermen are limited to only 1&3. 
 
The comment is noted. 
 
3. Don’t cut harvest of wild fish.  Allow more time for current 1&3 regulation 
to work.  Recommend adoption of alternative 8. 
 
The stated preference for Alternative 8 is noted. 
 
4. In response to a verbal query, 33 individuals at the Gold Beach meeting 
expressed a preference for Alternative 8, while none expressed a preference 
for Alternative 9. 
 
 

Verbal Comments Received During the Meeting in White City 
 
1. Estimated fish counts at Gold Ray Dam do not appear to be accurate. 
 
Fish are counted daily as they pass an underwater viewing chamber.  There are 
likely only minor errors associated with the resultant estimates. 
 
2. The public should have access to daily fish counts and establish a hatchery 
website. 
 
This comment was judged to be peripheral to specific purpose of the 
conservation plan, and was accordingly forwarded to ODFW fishery managers in 
the Rogue Watershed District. 
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3. The plan should consider predators in the lower river. 
 
Impacts from a myriad of predators were considered (see pages 22-24).  
Potential management actions were crafted to address impacts of marine mammals 
and cormorants (see page 76 in Appendix F) and are included in Alternative 8 
(see Management Strategy 8.3 on page 39). 
 
Predation is not likely a primary factor that limits attainment of desired 
status.  There are multiple indications that spring chinook salmon in the 
Rogue SMU have differentially declined in relation to fall chinook salmon in 
nearby areas (see pages 32-34).  No rationale could be developed as to why 
predation could differentially impact spring chinook salmon as compared to 
fall chinook salmon.  An exception is that juvenile steelhead and coho salmon 
released from Cole M. Rivers Hatchery prey upon newly emergent fry of spring 
chinook salmon (see pages 22-23). 
 
4. Wild and hatchery fish do not differ, so the conservation plan should treat 
them the same.   
 
While genetic assessments failed to detect significant differences between 
wild and hatchery spring chinook salmon, there are significant life history 
differences that have a strong genetic basis (see item 10 on page 27).  It is 
highly probable that improved genetic assessment tools will ultimately detect 
differences between naturally produced and hatchery fish produced in the Rogue 
Spring Chinook Salmon SMU.  As a result, the conservation plan treats hatchery 
and naturally produced fish separately.  
 
5. Why are hatchery fish not used to supplement the production of wild fish, 
including the use of hatch-boxes? 
 
Increased hatchery releases of juvenile spring chinook salmon were considered 
during plan development.  However, there is scientific evidence that hatchery 
fish can negatively impact naturally produced fish (see pages 26-28).  About 
5% of the returning hatchery fish fail to enter the hatchery and stray to 
spawn with naturally produced fish.  To help ensure the genetic integrity 
among wild fish, the advisory committee and ODFW crafted a desired status 
element designed to set a limit on the proportion of hatchery fish among 
natural spawners (see pages 13-15).  Depending on the results of actions taken 
to reduce the number of naturally spawning hatchery fish, there may be an 
increase in the number of juvenile spring chinook salmon reared and released 
from Cole M. Rivers Hatchery (see Action 4.7 of Alternative 9 on page 44). 
 
6. Operate the hatchery at full capacity to meet demand. 
 
The hatchery program for spring chinook salmon was designed, and is funded by 
the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, to mitigate for that portion of the endemic 
population that was blocked by the construction of Lost Creek Dam.  No 
supplementation programs for spring chinook salmon or fall chinook salmon are 
currently in place for the Rogue Spring Chinook Salmon SMU.  There is 
scientific evidence that hatchery fish can negatively impact naturally 
produced fish (see pages 26-28).  About 5% of the returning hatchery fish fail 
to enter the hatchery and stray to spawn with naturally produced fish.  To 
help ensure the genetic integrity among wild fish, the advisory committee and 
ODFW crafted a desired status element designed to set a limit on the 
proportion of hatchery fish among natural spawners (see pages 13-15). 
 
7. Release fingerlings at the hatchery so fish are exposed to greater natural 
selection. 
 
Juvenile spring chinook salmon are released from Cole M. Rivers Hatchery as 
four to seven inch fish during August through October of their first year of 
life.  This suggestion has previously been considered by ODFW, but has not 
been implemented because hatchery fish released before August would not 
migrate directly to the ocean and thus would compete directly with naturally 
produced fish. 
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8. Collect spring chinook broodstock at Gold Ray Dam. 
 
At the present time, broodstock collection practices meet the recommendations 
formulated by the Hatchery Scientific Review Group (see page 27).  However, 
should the need arise, broodstock can be collected at Gold Ray Dam to help 
ensure the genetic integrity of the hatchery component of the population. 
   
9. All hatchery spring chinook should be fin clipped. 
 
Yes, a small proportion of hatchery fish have been recently marked only with 
coded-wire tags in order to complete assessments of ocean fishery impacts.  
Updated release plans call for an adipose fish clip on all spring chinook 
salmon to be released in the Rogue River from Cole M. Rivers Hatchery. 
 
10. If harvest is limited for wild spring chinook, and numbers continue to 
remain low, ODFW will need more hatchery fish for the public. 
 
The hatchery program for spring chinook salmon was designed, and is funded by 
the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, to mitigate for that portion of the endemic 
population that was blocked by the construction of Lost Creek Dam.  No 
supplementation programs for spring chinook salmon or fall chinook salmon are 
currently in place for the Rogue Spring Chinook Salmon SMU.  There is 
scientific evidence that hatchery fish can negatively impact naturally 
produced fish (see pages 26-28).  To help ensure the genetic integrity among 
wild fish, the advisory committee and ODFW crafted a desired status element 
designed to set a limit on the proportion of hatchery fish among natural 
spawners (see pages 13-15). 
 
11. ODFW sells excess spring chinook that return to the hatchery.  Do not 
agree with this action. 
 
The comment was judged to be peripheral to specific purpose of this 
conservation plan, and thus was accordingly forwarded to ODFW fishery managers 
in the Rogue Watershed District. 
 
12. Spawning habitat is changing gravel dominated to bedrock.  Lack of gravel 
is a problem. 
 
Yes, the draft plan identifies that there is a good chance that the quality 
and quantity of spawning habitat for spring chinook salmon will decrease 
through time because gravel recruitment into spawning habitat is blocked by 
Lost Creek Dam (see pages 19-20).  Management actions designed to address this 
issue are embedded in all nine of the alternatives presented in the draft 
plan.  For example, see Action 1.18 in Alternative 8 (page 38) and Action 1.17 
in Alternative 9 (page 42). 
 
13. The Rogue River is deprived from lack of salmon carcasses. 
 
Yes, the number of spring chinook salmon carcasses has decreased in the Rogue 
River as a result of the construction of Lost Creek Dam and the collection of 
mitigation fish at Cole M. Rivers Hatchery.  However, juvenile spring chinook 
salmon in the Rogue River are growing at a faster rate as compared to 
counterparts produced before the construction of Lost Creek Dam (see page 9).  
The faster growth rate is associated with maturity at younger ages, which 
leads to a decrease in fishery contribution rates in the ocean and in the 
Rogue River (see page 9).     
 
14. Give anglers more opportunity to harvest spring chinook salmon. 
 
None of the alternatives call for any changes in the opportunity to harvest 
hatchery fish, which currently compose about 60% of the spring chinook salmon 
that pass Gold Ray Dam.  Yes, all of the alternatives call for a reduction in 
the harvest rate of naturally produced fish.  A reduction is warranted in 
order to ensure that fishery impacts do not exceed optimum for all components 
of the population (see pages 30-31).  Estimates of fishery impacts indicated 
that the late-run component of the natural population could be harvested at a 
greater rate.  Alternative 9 calls for increased angling opportunity for this 
component of the population (see Action 4.1 on page 43 of the draft plan). 
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15. Remove the 7 PM closure above the Highway 62 bridge. 
 
The comment was judged to be peripheral to specific purpose of this 
conservation plan, and thus was accordingly forwarded to ODFW fishery managers 
in the Rogue Watershed District. 
 
16. Close the gate at Cole Rivers Hatchery when broodstock needs are met. 
 
The collection pond at the hatchery should remain open so that summer 
steelhead can be collected for broodstock and so that spring chinook salmon 
can be collected throughout the run to ensure the genetic integrity of the 
hatchery component of the population.  ODFW believes that a more effective 
approach for increasing the fishery yields, for fish of hatchery origin, is to 
recycle fish that are excess to broodstock needs. 
 
17. Treble hooks are a bigger issue than leader length when it comes to 
snagging.  Leader length increases the complexity of the regulations. 
 
The advisory committee and ODFW considered these two issues at length.  
Differing viewpoints on these topics are expressed within Alternative 8 (see 
Alternative 8 in Appendix H and within Alternative 9 (see Management Strategy 
9.4 on page 42 of the draft plan).  
 
18. Allow anglers to keep snagged hatchery fish. 
 
The comment was judged to be peripheral to specific purpose of this 
conservation plan, and thus was accordingly forwarded to ODFW fishery managers 
in the Rogue Watershed District. 
 
19. Too many regulations.  People do not fish anymore because regulations are 
too complex. 
 
The advisory committee and ODFW considered this issue at length.  Differing 
viewpoints on these topics are expressed within Alternative 8 (see Alternative 
8 in Appendix H) and within Alternative 9 (see Management Strategy 9.4 on page 
42).  
 
20. Find suitable spawning areas in Rogue River tributaries to transport 
excess spring chinook from the hatchery. 
 
Proposed management actions directly related to this comment are embedded in  
Alternative 8 (see Actions 2.7 through 2.9 on page 39). 
 
21. Lack of water, ODFW is not looking for it, and ODFW using that for a 
reason not to expand spring chinook spawning habitat is not acceptable. 
 
Natural flows in tributary streams of the Rogue River are fully appropriated 
at this time.  Given the volume of water needed to establish a natural run of 
spring chinook salmon in areas currently not available to migrants, principle 
parties would have to (1) cede or transfer water rights, or (2) additional 
dedicated reservoir storage would need to be developed. 
 
22. Current Lost Creek Reservoir allocation for fish use is 125 K acre feet.  
Current annual use for fisheries enhancement purposes is about 150,000 acre 
feet.  IF the additional water is lost, it would be devastating to Rogue River 
fisheries. 
 
Yes, less reservoir storage will be available for fisheries enhancement 
purposes as additional storage is purchased for consumptive purposes. 
 
23. Support alternative 9 because it protects the early component of spring 
chinook. 
 
The stated preference for Alternative 9 is noted. 
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24. Removal of Savage Rapids Dam will help to reduce water temperatures in the 
lower river.   
 
Yes, the absence of the reservoir will result in decreased water temperatures 
in downstream areas of the Rogue River during the summer months. 
 
25. In response to a verbal query at the White City meeting, three individuals 
expressed a preference for Alternative 8, while three individuals expressed a 
preference for Alternative 9.  There also was a verbal reference to the effect 
that none of the alternatives were preferred. 
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